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 Ŝ-bŜǿǎƭŜǧŜǊ  
LǎǎǳŜ от ²ƛƴǘŜǊ нлму 

Letterkennyõs òImproving Working Livesó Project 

Letterkenny University Hospital, along with three UK NHS 

Health Services, was shortlisted for the 2018 Allocate UK and 

Ireland Awards under the òImproving Working Livesó 

category. The Allocate UK and Ireland Awards recognise 

those who create new ways of working to meet the 

demands of modern healthcare organisations.  

The LUH project looked at an online solution to match the 

availability of temporary staff with available shift work.  

 

Michelle O'Hara -Donnelly is the eRostering Project Manager 

at LUH who was responsible for leading out on the project. 

She said, òThe new online solution means that temporary 

nurses, midwives and healthcare assistants can check for 

any vacant available shifts in the hospital from their mobile 

or any internet -enabled device. And if they find a preferred 

shift which suits them, they can confirm their availability from 

the comfort of their own home.  

 

òIt means that we are more efficient at rostering staff and 

can make sure that we have the optimal mix of staff 

available to meet the patientsõ needs. 

 

òThe feedback from staff who use the system has been 

fantastic. One member of staff told us that she can now 

organise her work around her family life instead of the family 

working around her work.  

 

 

Continued on page 10  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

At the 2018 Allocate UK and Ireland Awards, from left: Dr Anne Drake, Director of Nursing, Quality and Patient Safety; Yvonne  Hanson, 

eRostering System Administrator; Sinead Bolton, Assistant Director of Nursing, Operational Management; and Michelle OõHara-Donne lly, 

eRostering Project Manager.  
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Please email newsletter.saolta@hse.ie  
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Welcome  

Welcome to the Winter 2018 edition of the Saolta  

University Health Care Group newsletter.  In this issue 

we feature Letterkenny University Hospital and highlight 

some of the developments and achievements that 

have been taking place there.  

 

The flu vaccination campaign is underway and we are 

delighted to share the new Saolta flu campaign video 

which includes staff explaining why getting the flu  

vaccine is important to them and all of us.  

 

View the video by clicking here  

 

 

 

 

 

 

If you have any other comments, queries or stories you 

would like us to feature, please do get in contact with 

us at newsletter.saolta@hse.ie  

Thank you to all the contributors for their hard work 

throughout the year.  

Happy Christmas everyone!  

Regards  

Saolta Newsletter Team  
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Chief Executive Officer  
Saolta Group  
 

Dear Colleagues,  

 

It is hard to believe that we are coming to the end of 

another year - time seems to pass so quickly!  

 

Over the past year I have updated you on progress in 

relation to the Saolta Group Strategy 2019 -2023 and I am 

delighted to announce that the strategy has been finalised, 

approved by our Board of Directors and will be launched in 

January 2019. Twenty strategic projects have been identified 

as Group priorities and we will be working on implementing 

these over the coming years.  Early in the New Year we will 

be holding briefing sessions in each of our hospitals to 

provide staff with an overview of the strategyõs objectives 

and answer any questions you may have.  The Project 

Management Office and Dr Pat Nash have undertaken a 

significant amount of work in producing the strategy and I 

would like to take this opportunity to thank them for all their 

hard work.  

 

Our newly appointed Board of Directors have been very 

busy over the past 12 months.  They have held 11 Board 

Meetings since February, including two Public Board 

Meetings with the most recent at UHG in October.  They 

have continued to visit all the hospitals in the Group and 

meet with staff.  Our five Board Sub Committees - which 

provide oversight and advice on audit, finance, strategic 

manpower planning, quality and patient safety and 

strategic planning - have also been very busy and have had 

regular meetings on all the sites.  Some of our Board 

Members are also active patient advocates and participate 

on the Group Patient Council, Patient Experience 

Committee, Arts Trust Committee and other committees 

throughout the Group.  

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Dr John Killeen, 

who is retiring as Chair of the Board of Directors this month, 

for his unstinting support and significant contribution to the 

Group. Those who know John will be very aware of his 

powerful work ethic and determination to get things done 

and he brought those attributes to bear while working on 

the Groupõs behalf.  I hope John will remain working with the 

Group into the future.         

 

Throughout 2018 we have seen continued growth in our ED 

attendances and our Emergency Departments on all sites 

have experienced significant pressures.  The Patient Flow 

Improvement Project Team has continued their excellent 

work in UHG and a Patient Flow Shared Learning Event took 

place in the hospital on 12 December.  This was an 

opportunity for staff to see the great efforts being made to 

improve patient flow in Galway.  I want to see the 

improvement team working with all of the hospitals in the 

Group in 2019 and support sharing of knowledge and 

expertise.   

 

We are now into the winter season and our winter planning 

process is well underway.  All our hospitals have been 

extremely busy and we have been worked with the HSE, 

Department of Health and our CHO colleagues to 

implement a number of initiatives to alleviate pressures 

throughout winter. Some national funding was provided for 

additional beds in UHG and LUH and funding for other 

initiatives in all hospitals has been allocated in recent weeks.   

 

However I know that this winter will be very challenging for us 

all and particular those working in our Emergency 

Departments and I want to thank all of the ED staff for their 

resilience and dedication throughout the year.  When I met 

the Minister recently he reaffirmed his commitment to seek 

funding for additional bed capacity in 2019 to help alleviate 

the trolley situation.  As you all know the problem is not an ED 

problem but a hospital wide issue and extra inpatient 

capacity will help. But in tandem with this, we do need to 

improve patient flow and this will mean changing some of 

our practices, processes and in some cases, the culture of 

how we work together.  When I see the enthusiasm and 

energy of all staff to take on improvement and innovation 

work in their daily work, I am absolutely confident that we 

will succeed in resolving the trolley crisis through a 

combination of extra bed capacity and improvement work.  

 

As we approach the end of 2018, it is important to reflect on 

the past year and take stock.  While it has been a very 

challenging year in terms of recruitment, service pressures, 

waiting lists, severe adverse weather events and so on, we 

have also had many achievements and a lot of good news 

to report on.  And some of the highlights are on the next 

page.  

 

All of the above could not have been achieved without the 

efforts of staff in each department across all our hospitals.  I 

would like to thank you all for your hard work and wish you 

all a very Happy Christmas and peaceful New Year.  I hope 

you all get the opportunity to enjoy some time off with your 

families and friends.  

 

Finally, I would like to say a special word of thanks to all our 

staff who will be working over the Christmas and New Year 

period.  Our 24/7 service could not be maintained without 

your continued commitment and dedication to patient care 

and I wish to thank you most sincerely for this.  

 

 

Maurice Power  

Chief Executive Officer  
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¶ An Taoiseach, Leo Varadkar, officially opened the 

new 75 Bed Ward Block at University Hospital Galway  

 

¶ The Government announced a new elective hospital 

for Galway in the National Development Plan ôProject 

Ireland 2040õ which will provide high volume, low 

complexity procedures  

 

¶ Sligo University Hospital won the SEAI Sustainable 

Energy Public Sector Award and the Pakman Waste 

Prevention Business Award, which recognise the 

hospitalõs efforts on energy reduction and waste 

management  

 

¶ Mayo University Hospital were the overall winners of 

the Best Use of Information Technology Award at the 

CMG Irish Healthcare Awards  

 

¶ The Saolta Group were approved for Phase II of the 

National Patient Flow Programme  

 

¶ Health Innovation Hub Ireland (HIHI) opened their  

new West of Ireland office at University Hospital 

Galway which is a collaboration with NUI Galway, 

Saolta, HSE and Enterprise Ireland to support health 

care staff to develop innovative ideas  

 

¶ Roscommon University Hospital officially opened the 

new refurbished Laboratory Department and Blood 

Sciences Project  

 

¶ University Hospital Galway won the Radiotherapy 

Department of the Year and Radiology Department 

of Year and Ann Marie Healy in Roscommon University 

Hospital was the overall winner of the Radiographer of 

the Year at the Irish Institute of Radiography and 

Radiation Therapy 2018 Medray Awards  

 

 

 

¶ The design team were appointed for the new 

specialist Rehabilitation Unit at Roscommon University 

Hospital  

 

¶ The Minister for Health, Simon Harris TD visited UHG 

and SUH in September.  

 

¶ The Saolta HIPE Conference took place in September  

 

¶ Quality and Patient Safety Symposiums were held on 

Letterkenny University Hospital and Mayo University 

Hospital  

 

¶ Portiuncula University Hospital collaborated with RCPI 

and RCSI in delivering quality improvement 

programmes in COPD, Paediatric SAFE programme, 

Stroke and ôSee and Treatõ Minor Ops 

 

¶ A new CT Scanner was officially opened at 

Letterkenny University Hospital  

 

¶ The Saolta Group Annual Report 2017 was launched  

 

¶ The first step towards a paperless electronic health 

record was taken in the Paediatric Department at 

UHG, when the Evolve Project went ôliveõ in  

December  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Some of the 2018 Group Highlights  
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Chief Operations Officer  
Saolta Group  
 

Dear colleagues  

 
As the year draws to an end, I would like to take the 

opportunity to thank each and every one of you for your 

hard work and dedication to our patients in all hospital sites 

across the Group.  

 

The run up to the Christmas holidays is a time of great 

anticipation and celebration but for staff in hospitals it also 

comes with the knowledge that we are heading into an 

extremely busy and challenging period.  

 

The activity levels in our Emergency Departments continue 

to rise and this trend will persist for the coming months. As 

the CEO mentioned, we have been working closely with  

our colleagues in the CHO areas to put plans in place to 

manage the anticipated surge in activity within our existing 

resources and with the additional funding announced as 

part of the HSE Winter Plan. This funding is intended to 

support older people and their transition from hospital to 

home or to a community setting, increased diagnostic 

access for GPs and new Frailty Intervention Teams to focus 

on older and at risk patients.  

 

Inpatient and day case waiting lists have seen a steady 

reduction over the past 8 months due to a number of 

actions including maximising the major theatre and day 

surgery capacity on all sites, transferring surgical activity 

from the model 4 to the model 3 and model 2 hospitals, 

expanding the skill mix in high volume specialties, ongoing 

validation and working with the NTPF on a number of 

initiatives. It is encouraging to see progress but we have  

very challenging waiting lists and are still breeching the 

targets and this has to continue to be our focus.  

 

The capital projects underway in the Group are progressing 

- the Radiology Department rebuild at LUH is due to be 

commissioned in May and in Roscommon the Specialist 

Rehab Unit design team met for the first time in October. In 

Galway, the Cath Labs project is progressing well and the 

Radiation Oncology enabling works commenced in 

November. The Blood Sciences managed -service project 

was completed in RUH and PUH and is due to be 

completed in UHG early next year. All funding for the 

equipment replacement programme has been expended 

to support the replacement of key equipment across the 

sites. 

 

The staff for the Group PAS project have now all been 

appointed. The team has visited all sites to give high level 

demonstrations of the new system. Based on current plans, 

the first phase will go live in Q1 2020 (GUH and the Galway 

Acute Mental Health Unit) with the rest of the sites going live 

in 2020 and 2021. The overall aim is to have a single patient 

identifier for each patient within the Group standardising 

the way we work and ensuring the system is configured to 

support improved workflow and any new developments.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Evolve Project at GUH went live in Paediatrics in 

December.  The project will help us move from a paper 

based medical records to paper lite with the intention to 

record electronically where possible.  The system will be 

populated with data from 5 systems initially: PAS, Labs, 

Radiology, Correspondence and Discharge Summaries.  

 

The project plans for the roll out of the National Cancer 

Information System (previously called MOCIS) are 

progressing. MUH and GUH are phase 1 sites and it will be 

Q2 2019 before we see initial implementation. The Group is 

also working on a number of other projects including 

consolidation of Maternity Systems in GUH, PUH, LUH and 

SUH. 

 

It was a busy year and lots of progress has been made to 

improve the way we deliver services for our patients. I would 

like to wish each and every one of you and all your families 

and happy and restful Christmas and best wishes for the 

New Year.  

 

 

Ann Cosgrove  

Chief Operations Officer  
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Chief Financial Officer  
Saolta Group  

At the end of October the Saolta University Health Care 

Group has received a net budget of ϵ766.9m for 2018.   

 

Following a review of the October accounts the Group is 

showing an overspend of ϵ39.3m compared to budget (see 

graph below).  This is an increase in expenditure of ϵ47.3m 

on the same period last year  

Financial Performance ð at 31October 2018  

Pay costs have grown by ϵ25.8m compared to the same 

period last year.  The largest increase in expenditure relates 

to basic pay, of which approx. ϵ14.7m relates to pay 

awards.  There has been an increase of 293 WTEs when 

compared to last year.  

 

Throughout the year we have placed a great deal of focus 

on the conversion of agency staff to HSE staff, as a result we 

have seen savings of ϵ4.4m in our agency costs when 

compared to last year.  

 

Non -pay expenditure has grown by ϵ13.8m from the same 

period last year with a range of categories showing 

variances.  The increases are patient driven and include 

drugs, medical and surgical supplies and diagnostics.  

 

Budget 2019  

 

We await notification of our Budget for 2019.  Indications are 

that it will reflect levels of expenditure in 2018.  

 

New HIPE Manager at Portiuncula University Hospital  

 

Welcome to Orla Dolan, HIPE Manager Portiuncula ,  who 

joined the HIPE team in October.  Orla has worked for 21 

years as Clinical HIPE Coder and then progressed to Lead 

HIPE Coder at the Midland Regional Hospital Tullamore prior 

to her promotional move to Portiuncula.  We would like to 

wish Orla all the very best in her new role and welcome her 

to the Saolta HIPE team.  We look forward to working with 

Orla and she has expressed great excitement about taking 

on this new challenge and leading the HIPE Coding Team to 

a high standard of Clinical Coding.   She is looking forward to 

working with the HIPE Departments in the Saolta Group and 

the sharing of HIPE coding knowledge.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

There are a number of important IT projects that are now in 

progress.  

 

The Group Patient Administration System Project  has kicked 

off and work is progressing on both Process Standardisation 

and IT elements of the project.  All staff have now been 

appointed to this priority project including Process Experts 

and staff to cover IT data migration and interfacing agenda.   

 

The National Cancer Information System NCIS (previously 

Medical Oncology Clinical Information   System ð MOCIS) has 

undergone testing with Peter Kidd leading out as Project 

Manager. Testing of the system is ongoing and project plans 

are being developed at this point for the different elements 

of the project. A decision will also be made shortly on Saolta 

RIS-PACS Strategy, in particular the NIMIS and GUH/RUH Agfa 

situation.   

 

From a website perspective, HSE are doing work on 

consolidating all websites under one umbrella so that the 

public can easily find services. Locally GUH are working on 

providing an improving communication links to GPs using the 

Saolta site and this may be extended out to other hospitals 

afterwards.  

 

 

Anthony Baynes  

I/Chief Financial Officer  
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Director of Human 

Resources Saolta Group  
 

Brief overview of HR matters in 2018  

 

It seems like 2018 has disappeared in the blink of an eye so it 

is timely to take stock of some HR developments.  

 

I am happy to report that from October 2017 to the end of 

September 2018 we added 295 WTE to our hospitals. This is 

slightly lower than the average of 25.68 WTEs per month 

growth since October 2013 but reflects the continuation of a 

trend which has brought our hospitals to the highest staffing 

levels for many years in some instances, and highest ever in 

others.  

 

Absenteeism measures in the Group continue to compare 

favourably with rates reported by ISME for large organisations 

in the private and public sectors both in Ireland and 

internationally. Saoltaõs twelve month running average to 

September is 4.17%, the national HSE average is 4.56% and 

the Acuteõs average is 4.23%. Notwithstanding this, there 

remains a need to manage attendance at work carefully  

on a continuous and proactive basis.  

 

Our performance in respect of the European Working Time 

Directive remains very strong under the two key 24 hour and 

48 hour parameters. The Group is regularly acknowledged  

by the HSE as a leader in delivering on EWTD obligations.  

 

Our Healthy Ireland programme is also progressing very well 

with initiatives like Making Every Contact Count, Stress 

control, Mindfulness, Arts, Calorie Posting and Vending 

management all underway in all of our hospitals.  

 

The flu vaccine season is upon us and preliminary figures on 

the uptake of the vaccine across the Group were released  

in mid -November.  Based on the uptake so far, the projected 

uptake at season -end will be as follows:  

 

Å PUH     42.6%   Å SUH     31.4%    

Å GUH     30.3%   Å RUH     30%       

Å MUH     24.4%   Å LUH      18.3% 

 

These are disappointing projections as only PUH will have 

improved the rate (marginally) and all other hospitals will 

actually have a lower rate than last year and all of our 

hospitals will fall far short of the 60% target!  

 

On a humanitarian level, there will also be a drop in the 

number of Polio Vaccinations which Saolta will donate to 

UNICEF. Last year Saolta donated almost 40,000 polio 

vaccines which were administered where the disease is 

endemic and basic health care is not available to many of 

the population. The impact on the lives of these children is 

incalculable.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Another compelling factor in taking the vaccine is that 222 

people died from the flu in Ireland last year from 11,832 

confirmed cases. 4,860 people ended up in hospital, 188 in 

ICU.  

 

It is important to be aware that the flu becomes more and 

more prevalent from now until the beginning of March, 

peaking in January and February . To that end, staff who 

have not as yet received the vaccine should access it as 

soon as they possible. There are Peer Vaccinators on all 

hospital sites if staff cannot make it to the many 

Occupational Health clinics which are scheduled throughout 

the winter.  

 

I wish to take the opportunity to thank each and every 

employee across our seven hospitals ð all 10,324 of you ð for 

your unfailing dedication, your consummate professionalism 

and your remarkable kindness to our patients throughout the 

year.  

 

It was again clear from the 2018 National Patient Survey that 

the Saolta hospitals are very much in tune with our patientsõ 

needs. Your empathy makes it possible for our patients to 

publicly acknowledge the fantastic professional and caring 

services they received while they were with us. It is an 

endorsement of all that is good in the health service and is a 

great credit to all of you.  

 

Finally, a thought for the many staff who will work over the 

Christmas period ð I hope your shifts are not too onerous, that 

the time passes quickly and that you enjoy even more the 

time at home with your loved ones.  

 

 

John Shaughnessy  

Group Director of Human Resources  
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Chief Director of Nursing & 

Midwifery Saolta Group  

 
 
It is hard to believe that Christmas is upon us and as we 

busily prepare for the festive season, we must take a 

moment to reflect on some of our achievements in 2018.  

 

I am delighted to welcome Ms Geraldine Murray as Director 

of Nursing to GUH.  Geraldine has a vast wealth of 

experience in nursing leadership and nurse education and 

many of you will have worked with her before in GUH.  We 

wish her well in her new role.  

 

The results of our second National Patient Experience Survey 

were launched on 26 November. I am pleased that Saolta 

has again received very positive feedback in all six domains.  

 

This survey has been a very positive experience for the 

Group and helps us to focus our attention on what is 

important to our service users. Over the year quality 

improvement plans have been developed in each hospital 

and this has been evident in many areas where we have 

seen improvements on last yearõs results.   

 

In 2019 I look forward to working with you and the new 

Patient Liaison Officers (PALS) on improving these results 

further and ensuring the patient is at the centre of 

everything we do.  

 

Last yearõs Saolta flu vaccine initiative òGet a vaccine,  

Give a Vaccineó, resulted in the donation of 36,910 Polio 

Vaccines to UNICEF. This year we would like to increase on 

this further and are striving for a compliance rate of over 

60% among all healthcare workers.  

 

I would like to thank in particular all the peer vaccinators 

and flu vaccine champions for your continued and 

committed efforts in keeping flu vaccine for healthcare 

workers high on your agenda.  

 

Education of our nurses is one of our top priorities in Saolta 

and with that in mind I would like to welcome all our new 

students starting their career and to congratulate all those 

who have qualified and taken up staff nurses positions 

across the different sites.   I would also like to congratulate 

all the newly registered ANPs across the group. Developing 

advanced nurse practitioners will be a key focus for us in 

2019 and I can assure you of our continued support in this 

area.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Christmas is truly a time to be thankful for all that we have 

and I am so thankful to all of you for what we have 

achieved through your hard work and your care, 

compassion and commitment to our service users 

throughout the year.  

 

I would like to wish you and your family a Happy Christmas 

and a peaceful New Year.   I particularly want to thank all of 

the staff that will be working over Christmas; I hope you and 

your families get to spend some of the holidays together.  

 
 
Jean Kelly  

I/Chief Director of Nursing and Midwifery  
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Ł  Letterkennyõs òImproving Working Livesó Project 

 

Ł  Patient Internet Access now available at LUH  

 

Ł  Sustainability Awareness Day  

 

·  Mr Apollo  

 

 

 

 

Ł  Launch of CT Scanner  

 

Ł  Department of Surgery and Breast Centre North West - Irish 

Healthcare Award  

 

Ł  Infection Prevention and Control Day  

 

 

 

Letterkenny University Hospital -Featured News  

CONTINUED FROM COVER PAGE 
 
òAs part of the awards process, our project went through a 

rigorous assessment by an independent judging panel which 

included members of NHS Employers, NHS Improvement, 

Public Health England, Nursing Times, Queens Nursing 

Institute, and the British Medical Association.  

 

òWe were delighted that our project was Highly 

Commended at the awards ceremony which took place in 

Manchester, particularly against such strong competition 

from the Lancashire Care NHS Foundation Trust, the 

Newcastle upon Tyne Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and the  

South West London Collaborative Staff Bank.  

 

 

 

 

Letterkennyõs òImproving Working Livesó Project 

 

 

Letterkenny University Hospital recently launched free public 

access WiFi in the main hospital campus. The WiFi is  

accessible under the ôEir Guestõ login and is available to  

patients, visitors and staff in the hospital.  

 

Commenting on the new development, General Manager, 

Se§n Murphy said, òThe availability of public WiFi is a  

welcome development for Letterkenny University Hospital 

and I have no doubt that it will enhance our patientsõ  

experience at the hospital. I would like to congratulate  

Laurence Moore, Head of ICT Operations and his team who 

worked with colleagues in the HSEõs National Office of the 

Chief Information Officer to deliver the project ahead of 

schedule.  

 

òWe have posted notices about the WiFi in the public areas 

in the hospital to raise the awareness of this positive  

development and how to get accessó. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Patient Internet Access now available at LUH  

Laurence Moore Head of ICT and Seán Murphy, General  

Manager at LUH  

Staff demonstrating how they can check for available shifts from their  

Mobiles. Standing: Siobhan Kelly, ADON/Service Manager; Anne  

McCloskey, BankStaff Co -ordinator; John Anthony McFadden, Health  

Care Assistant; and Yvonne Hanson, eRostering System Administrator.  

Seated: Health Care Assistants Joanne Gibbons, Sinead Campbell and 

Teresa Clerkin.  


